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Chief Executive’s       


Dear Elspeth,

Re: Proposed Thrive Homes Rule Change
Thank you for your letter dated 13 June 2011, outlining the proposed changes to your organisation’s governance arrangements and I have already discussed matters with you informally.  
Meanwhile, I have consulted with Three Rivers District Council’s three political groups and am now in a position to send you Three Rivers District Council’s comments, which is a compendium of their responses.  The Councillors were concerned at the proposals, and remain opposed in principle to the changes you propose.  I list these concerns below but precede it with the comment that we support a governance structure that is as open as possible and promotes direct tenant influence, noting the recommendation from the National Housing Federation.
1.  (Your 1.2) We note that you justify the changes in your letter by referring to the NHF code, and its recommendation for a maximum of 12 people on the Board.  Notwithstanding this, we know that you do not have to change your Board structure if you do not wish to and you are satisfied that it is functioning effectively.  We understand that your proposals are not a response to any perceived current lack of effectiveness of Thrive Homes Board and believe that to date the Board has effectively steered the organisation through the delivery of the transfer promises.  You point out that so far you have completed 21 of the 41 Transfer promises and anticipate signing off a further six in this financial year.  From our viewpoint, there is little evidence that there is a problem with the Board’s effectiveness although we understand that the commitment of certain individuals is a concern.  
We understand that Thrive Homes believes your Board’s next duty to the organisation is to ensure that it is fit for the future and that the proposed governance structure enables this.  You believe that it is appropriate to have regard to industry ‘best practice’ and to avoid the risk of increased regulatory interest.  We are also aware that the Regulator has far reaching powers, for example regulatory intervention can result in development funding being withheld, a requirement to enter into an undertaking to resolve the identified problem and can ultimately lead to statutory appointments etc.  Clearly, it would be unfortunate should the regulator feel obliged to take such action based on this issue.
2.  Reduction in number of TRDC board members from 5 to 3 (Your 2.1)
At present, we understand the Board is constituted thus:

· Five Board Members shall be Council Board Members (with no more than five Board Members being local authority persons).
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· Five Board Members shall be tenant Board Members appointed with no more than seven Board Members being tenants or leaseholders, and no more than one Board Member being a leaseholder).

· At least one-third of the Board Members shall be independent Board Members.

We note your stated proposals to decrease the present numbers to 3:3:3 but note also the addition of three non-shareholding co-optees.

3.  (Your 2.2)  You state that the percentage shareholding and voting rights do not change and we are told that your constitution (Rules) will state that Thrive Homes will maintain a membership policy and that alterations to this will require the consent of the three shareholders.  The purpose of this is to enable amendments to be made without the expense of undertaking a rules change while affording protection to all shareholding parties.  We also have to realise that, with TRDC holding one share, this represents one third of the total shareholding in Thrive Homes and, as such, TRDC may be out-voted by other share-holders.  Nevertheless, we have not yet seen these proposed Rules for Thrive Homes and we understand that the three co-optees will have full voting rights (apart from shareholder decisions).  If true, this means that the Council’s and Tenants’ voting rights effectively reduce from 33⅓% to 25% on all decisions below those requiring shareholder approval.  This is a very significant change which effectively gives the independent members, who have the chairmanship with its casting vote (and wish also to appropriate the selection of the tenants’ representatives), complete control of Thrive Homes.  In order to verify this, I shall be grateful for sight of your proposed Rules.
I should add that, if there is a really convincing case for reducing the size of the Board to 12, this can be done by retaining a 4:4:4 split without introducing any co-opted members.  In addition, you should also address the question as to what gifts, expertise and experience you wish to bring to the Board via the existing and proposed independent members, which cannot be obtained through the tenants’ election process and our nominations.
4.  (Your 2.3 & 2.4 reduction in quoracy)  We note these and would find difficulty in accepting them as a consequence of our not agreeing with the proposed structural changes.

5.  (Your 2.5 – abolition of elections for Tenant board members)  I am sure you appreciate that a democratically elected and accountable body such as Three Rivers District Council will remain opposed to this proposal, and we do not accept that the tenant/leaseholder board members should be selected rather than elected by the whole tenant body.  The argument that the resources are going to hold the elections could be used better elsewhere is the standard argument for reducing democracy: it is not convincing nor acceptable.

We appreciate that a tenant joining your Board brings experience of being a customer from your communities and becomes responsible, in common with other members, for the decisions made by the Board.  Thus their primary duty is to the well being of the organisation, their role is not representative and Tenant Board Members have no advocacy role.  By making tenant representation the gift of the Board rather than election by the tenant body, you dramatically reduce the ability of the tenant body to scrutinise the use of resources or treatments for more decision-making.  It significantly increases the influence and power of the existing management.
I have laid before our Councillors the process of selection under the proposed appointment system: 

· Tenants will be invited to put themselves forward as prospective Board Members and to attend an orientation session before submitting their application, so this is the same as your current first stage process.

· Applicants who can satisfy the qualification criteria that are set out in the Rules will be invited to meet your selection panel.  Currently, this panel comprises the Chair and other members of the Board and successful applicants then go forward to election whereas under your proposals, your panel will include the Chair of the Tenant Scrutiny Panel and will become the Appointment Panel
We note from elsewhere that it is the view of your customers that your Scrutiny Panel provides a more effective ‘consumer voice’ and 87% of involved customers believe that their views influence what you do. We understand that the number of tenants participating in elections is reducing year on year, and that in the last year only one applicant went forward to election.  The Tenants Scrutiny Panel may, in time, 
prove an effective forum for holding the company to account but as it has yet to produce a report to the board, there is no evidence for this.  Increasing interest in elections and improving the training of tenant representatives is a real challenge which should be grasped rather than abandoned.

We understand that the payment of board members is being discussed.  If this happens it will, on its own, increase the level of interest in tenants wanting to be board members, and meanwhile our belief in the primacy of the electoral process remains paramount.

It is difficult to know where to proceed further on this.  You have undertaken the consultation you need to set out your proposals;  there is a disputes procedure in place that places on us a general obligation to reach an amicable settlement, although we appear to be a long distance apart.  In your letter, you quote 4.1 of your Constitution that requires any reduction in actual or percentage representation to be agreed by us in writing, but this agreement should not unreasonably be withheld.  On the other hand, you have adopted the NHF Code of Excellence in Governance and believe that your proposals comply with its requirement to have a board that consists of effective and experienced board members recruited by open, transparent and effective means.   
Clearly, we should follow the dispute procedure laid down and I look forward to discussing this with you in due course.

Yours sincerely
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Steven Halls

Chief Executive
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